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On or Before May 21, 2021 

AGENDA 
for the Board of Trustees 

of the Town of Palisade, Colorado 

341 W 7th Street (Palisade Civic Center) 

May 25, 2021 

 

6:00 pm Regular and Virtual Meeting w/ In-Person Seating 

 

I. REGULAR MEETING CALLED TO ORDER AT 6:00 pm 

 

II. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

 

III. ROLL CALL 

 

IV. AGENDA ADOPTION 

 

V. ANNOUNCEMENTS 

 

A. PUBLIC COMMENT REMINDER: All emails sent to the Town Clerk for public comment on a 

specific agenda item prior to the day packets are published will be included in the staff report. 

Emails received after the packets are posted will be forwarded to the Board of Trustees. Any 

member of the public who wishes to have a statement or email read into the Minutes is required to 

appear (virtually or in-person)  at the meeting and make said statements to the Board directly. 

B. Swimming Pool Opened Saturday, May 22, 2021. Hours and pricing can be found at 

www.palisade.colorado.gov.  

C. COVID-19 Vaccination bus will be returning to Palisade on May 28, 2021, in the Community 

Center parking lot (120 W 8th Street, Palisade) from 10:00 am – 6:00 pm. Walk-ins are 

welcome, and no ID will be required. The bus will continue to offer first doses of the Pfizer 

Vaccine and the single-dose Johnson and Johnson vaccine. 

D. The Palisade Sunday Farmers Market begins Sunday, June 6, 2021, in downtown Palisade 

from 9:30 am – 1:30 pm 

E. Mesa Glow Throwers – Glow Around the Valley Disc Golf Tour will be at Riverbend Park 

Saturday, May 29, 2021, from 7:00 pm – 10:00 pm. 

F. The trailer for grass clippings and yard waste will be back in the fire station parking area 

starting Friday, May 20, 2021, and will be available to residents Fridays through Mondays. 

 

VI. PRESENTATIONS 

A. Recognition of Colorado Winery of the Year: Carlson Vineyards 

 

B. Palisade American Legion Presentation - they will be handing out poppies on May 29, 2021, 

in the Palisade Plaza to honor our fallen heroes on Memorial Day. 

http://www.palisade.colorado.gov/
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C. Life-Saving Award presented to Officer Rob Segers – Presented by the Palisade Police 

Department 

 

VII. TOWN MANAGER REPORT 

 

VIII. CONSENT AGENDA  

The Consent Agenda is intended to allow the Board to spend its time on more complex items.  These items 

are generally perceived as non-controversial and can be approved by a single motion.  The public or any 

Board Member may ask that an item be removed from the Consent Agenda for individual consideration. 

A. Expenditures   

      Approval of Bills from Various Town Funds – May 8, 2021 – May 21, 2021 

 

B. Minutes  

Minutes from May 11, 2021, Regular Board Meeting 

 

IX. PUBLIC COMMENT 

Please keep comments to 3 MINUTES OR LESS, and state your name and address. IF ATTENDING 

VIRTUALLY, PLEASE TURN ON YOUR CAMERA WHEN SPEAKING TO THE BOARD. Neither 

the Board of Trustees nor staff will respond to comments at this time. The Board may direct staff to look 

into specific comments to bring back as an Agenda item at a future meeting. 

 

X. PUBLIC HEARING I 

A. PRO 2021-8 – Text Amendments To The Land Development Code Table 6.1 – Use Table 

The Board of Trustees will consider text amendments to the Land Development Code and Table 6.1 

Use Table relating to warehouses, storage, manufacturing, research, development uses, and 

amendments to allowed uses within the TC (Town Center) zone district. 

1. Staff Presentation 

2. Public Comment (Please keep comments to 3 minutes or less and state your name 

and address. If attending virtually, please turn on your camera when speaking 

to the Board.) 

3. Board Discussion 

4. Decision – Motion, Second, Rollcall Vote 

 

XI. NEW BUSINESS 

A. Amendment to Highway 6 TAP Grant Sidewalk Construction Project 

The Board of Trustees will review a contract amendment for additional funding from the Colorado 

Department of Transportation (CDOT) to replace existing ADA ramps in the area with this project. 

1. Staff Presentation 

2. Board Discussion 

3. Decision – Motion, Second, Rollcall Vote 

B. Old High School/Clinic Asbestos Mitigation  

The Board of Trustees will hear an update from staff on the progress of asbestos mitigation at the 

old high school (341 W 7th Street) and discuss options for moving forward with the project. 

1. Staff Presentation 

2. Board Discussion 

3. Decision – Motion, Second, Rollcall Vote 
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C. Palisade Chamber of Commerce Representative Discussion and Appointment 

The Board of Trustees will appoint a new representative to the Palisade Chamber of Commerce. 

1. Board Discussion 

2. Decision – Motion, Second, Rollcall Vote 

XII. OPEN DISCUSSION 

This is a chance for the Board of Trustees to voice concerns, opportunities, or other important topics, not 

on the Agenda. Each Trustee will be held to a limit of three minutes apiece to speak. 

 

XIII. COMMITTEE REPORTS 

 

XIV. ADJOURNMENT 
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TOP Board of Trustees Regular Scheduled Virtual Meeting Electronic 

Participation Instructions 

 

Due to the increase in public participation in Town meetings,  

the Town of Palisade has decided to continue virtual public attendance,  

with in-person seating at the Board Chambers 

 

 

Regular meeting starts at 6:00 pm 

 

https://zoom.us/j/3320075780 

 

Meeting ID Number: 332 007 5780 

 

To Join Zoom Meeting:  

 

BY COMPUTER/SMARTPHONE: Click on the link above and follow the instructions. Participants from the 

audience will be able to speak during public comment.  There is a hand symbol to push that will allow the 

meeting moderator to see who wants to speak. Please remember to state your name before speaking. The 

person has three minutes to speak. The line will be muted at the end of the three minutes. If using a 

smartphone, you must download the app. 

  

*BY TELEPHONE: Members of the public who wish to provide public comment on any specific agenda item 

or during general public comment must call the number provided below between 5:00 pm and 5:29 pm. During 

that time, the moderator of the call will ask your name and the agenda item or if you wish to speak to an 

item not on the Agenda. Once that information has been provided, your line will be muted. When it is time to 

talk during the meeting, the moderator will unmute the line, state the person’s name who will be speaking. The 

person has three minutes to speak. The line will be muted at the end of the three minutes. 

 

To participate, dial the following phone number: 1 (253) 215 8782, then there will be a prompt to enter the 

meeting ID. Number Noted Above, and the User ID is the pound (#) sign. 

  

BY ELECTRONIC MAIL: Members of the public may also provide public comments or comment on a 

specific agenda item by sending an email to kfrasier@townofpalisade.org. The email must be received by 2:00 

pm on the day of the meeting. The Town Clerk will FORWARD THE EMAIL TO THE BOARD OF 

TRUSTEES.  Any member of the public who wishes to have a statement read into the Minutes is required to 

appear (virtually)  at the meeting and make said statements to the Board directly. 

https://zoom.us/j/3320075780
mailto:kfrasier@townofpalisade.org


 

Town Manager Report                        May 25, 2021 

   

 

 

State of the Valley – hosted by the Grand Junction Chamber – the Palisade Mayor and Manager 

were part of the panel to answer community questions.  There were over 130 in attendance and held 

at the CMU Ballroom. The panel included:  Janet Rowland, County Commissioner, Pete Bair, 

County Manager, Greg Caton, GJ Manager, GJ Mayor, Mike Bennett, Fruita Manager & Fruita 

Mayor.  It was a very successful event. 

The Town did not receive the EPA Asbestos remediation grant for the Old High School. If the grant 

receives additional funding, Palisade is next to receive funds. Other funding options for the project 

are in review.  

 

Estimated Time-Line of on-going Projects & Grants:     

 

May – August 2021 

1. Phase 1 of Palisade Plunge opening on Saturday May 29 – Official ribbon cutting 

July 23 and opening of the entire trail.  

2. Arriving mid-June:  Parklet Main Street Revitalization Grant $50,000 - Build 2 

parklets for social distancing – Peche’ and Di Orios’ for COVID19 recovery –  

3. Sidewalk Main Street Revitalization Grant $50,000 construct extended walk next to 

bakery parklet and sidewalk expansion to town parking lot on 2nd street 

4. June - GOCO Grant – complete bus stop – Plunge Kiosk and history scale feature 

5. Palisade Plunge Downtown Ribbon Cutting – July 23 -4:00 – 9:00pm 

6. August 19 Peachfest Ice Cream Social hosted by the Town 

7. June 1 submit application for $100,000 Main Street Revitalization Grant for 

sidewalks on Hwy 6 

 

September – December 2021 

1. Clifton Sanitation District IGA and USDA grant/loan completion 

2. Remove old high school – prepare site for new clinic 

3. October - Construction of Highway 6 with MPPO grant - $1 million 

 

January – March 2022 

1. TAP Grant:  Complete engineering design for sidewalks to high school 

2. Construction of sidewalks to high school – TAP Grant $1 million 

3. Design & Build Community Hospital Clinic 



 PALISADE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

Staff Report 

 

 

Meeting Date:   May 25, 2021 

Department:   Community Development 

Department Director: Brian Rusche  

 

The first few months of my tenure have been quite busy.  I am working to get to know people in 

the community and to learn what makes Palisade unique.  Here are some highlights from the last 

couple of months: 

 

Planning Projects 

• Subdivision and Conditional Use approval for new drive-through Subway restaurant 

• Rezone approval for future Colorado Cellars tasting room on Elberta 

• Conditional Use approval for Harvest Hosts RV parking at Colorado Vintners 

• Variance approval for a fence at 3719 G Road (adjacent to Montclair) 

• Administrative approval of retail location for Sage Creations lavender farm at 223 Main 

• Administrative change of use approval for winery at 202 Peach (adjacent to brewery) 

• Administrative approval of paddle board shop at 3816 N River Road 

• 109 Planning Clearances issued so far in 2021 (for reference – 143 issued in all of 2020) 

 

Organizational Efforts 

• Community Development Department fully staffed and open in person 

• Planning Commission successfully conducting hybrid meetings 

• All current agendas and minutes of the Planning Commission posted to website 

• Working with various valley-wide committees including TAC (Transportation Advisory 

Committee), addressing, and AMGD (developers and realtors) 

• Assisting other Town departments as appropriate 

 

Grants 

• Worked with staff on two Main Street grants worth $100,000 for downtown 

improvements – parklets & sidewalks 

• Open House for Highway 6 improvements was successful 

• Exploring other grant opportunities, including additional Main Street funds 

 

On the Horizon 

• Code Amendments – two groups of changes proposed (one approved in February) with 

additional review and proposals coming forward as necessary 

• Comprehensive Plan – will need to secure a grant for funding before beginning outreach 



  

 

 

175 E 3rd Street 

P.O. Box 128 

Palisade, CO 81526 

Phone: (970) 464-5602 

Fax: (970) 464-5609 

www.townofpalisade.org 

 

 

EXPENDITURES - APPROVAL BY DEPARTMENT 
 

Council Meeting Date – May 25, 2021 

 

Date Range of Payables – May 8, 2021 – May 21, 2021 

 







































 

 

 
 

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR (and VIRTUAL) MEETING OF THE 

PALISADE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 

May 11, 2021 

 

The regular meeting of the Board of Trustees for the Town of Palisade was called to order at 6:00 

pm by Mayor Mikolai with Trustees Somerville, L’Hommedieu, Turner, Carlson, Maxwell, and 

Mayor Pro-Tem Chase present.  Also present were Town Manager Janet Hawkinson, Town 

Attorney Jim Neu, Town Clerk Keli Frasier, Community Development Director Brian Rusche, 

Finance Director Travis Boyd, and Police Chief Deb Funston.  

 

AGENDA ADOPTION 

Motion #1 by Trustee Somerville, seconded by Trustee L’Hommedieu, to approve the agenda as 

presented.  

 

A voice vote was requested. 

Motion carried unanimously. 

 

PRESENTATIONS 

Proclamation for National Police Week was presented to Palisade Police Chief Funston by 

Trustee Somerville. Also accepting the Proclamation were Palisade Police Office Rob Segers, 

Colorado State Patrol Captain Matt Ozanic, Fruita Chief of Police Dave Krouse, and Mesa County 

Sheriff Matt Lewis. 

 

Proclamation for National EMS Week was presented to Palisade Police Chief Balke by Trustee 

L’Hommedieu. Also accepting the Proclamation were volunteers of the Palisade Fire Department. 

 

Proclamation for National Public Works Week was presented to Parks, Recreation and Events 

Director Troy Ward, Parks Supervisor Derek Malik, and Utility Maintenance Person Brian 

Flenniken by Trustee Carlson. 

 

Proclamation for Colorado Public Lands Day was presented by Mayor Mikolai. 

 

TOWN MANAGER REPORT 

Town Manager Janet Hawkinson reviewed her report, and Finance Director Travis Boyd gave a 

brief finance update. 

 

Comments from the Board included direction to staff to send an invite to Board members for a 

tour of Wine Valley Road and agreement to create a Community Hospital Project Outreach 

Committee that consists of Trustee L’Hommedieu and Trustee Maxwell. 

 

 

CONSENT AGENDA 

The Consent Agenda is intended to allow the Board to spend its time on more complex items. These 

items are generally perceived as non-controversial and can be approved by a single motion. The 



 

 

public or the Board members may ask that an item be removed from the Consent Agenda for 

individual consideration. 

• Expenditures 

Approval of Bills from Various Town Funds – April 24, 2021 – May 7, 2021 
 

• Minutes 

Minutes from the April 27, 2021 Board Meeting 

 

Motion #2 by Trustee Somerville, seconded by Trustee Turner, to approve the Consent Agenda as 

presented. 

 

A roll call vote was requested. 

Yes: Mayor Mikolai, Trustee Turner, Trustee Somerville, Mayor Pro-Tem Chase, Trustee Carlson, 

Trustee L’Hommedieu, Trustee Maxwell 

No:  

Absent:  

 

Motion carried. 

 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

Glenn Hayes, 159 E 5th Street: requested that the Board endorse an application to the BLM to 

get a small peak east of Palisade named Plunge Mesa. 

 

Stan Harbaugh, 409 Pendleton Street: Compliment the April 24, 2021, Town Clean-Up Day 

and commended Parks, Recreation and Events Director Troy Ward and Utilities Director Matt 

Lemon on their responses and assistance in assisting him with getting branches picked up from his 

home around that same time. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING I 

Beer and Wine Liquor License Application for Boardom Bound, LLC 

Mayor Mikolai opened the public hearing at 6:34 pm. 

 

Town Clerk Keli Frasier reviewed her staff report, reiterating the results of the investigation and 

reminding the Board of the criteria they need to consider with approving or denying the 

application. 

 

Before entering any decision, approving or denying the application, the local licensing authority 

shall: 

• Consider the facts and evidence gathered as part of its investigation, as well as any other 

facts, the reasonable requirements of the neighborhood for the type of license being 

considered 

• The desires of the adult inhabitants of the neighborhood 

• The number, type, and availability of alcohol beverage outlets located in or near the 

neighborhood under consideration 

• Any other pertinent matters affecting the qualifications of the applicant for the conduct 

of the type of business proposed. 

 

Applicant Danny Tebbenkamp detailed his reasons for applying for a beer and wine liquor 

license and expressed his desire to enhance his customer’s experience and connect with them 

over a beer or glass of wine upon returning from their excursions. 

 



 

 

Mayor Mikolai opened the hearing to public comment. 

 

Tammy Tallant, 3819 North River Road: noted that the safety concerns for previously 

denying a marijuana store in the same location as the proposed liquor licensed premises have not 

been addressed and remain the same. Ms. Tallant asked the Board to deny the application. 

 

Bill McDonald, 311 Troyer Avenue: reiterated that the proposed location is next to a bus 

stop on a dangerous road and the idea of people leaving the business after having a few drinks 

isn’t safe. Mr. McDonald requested that the Board deny the application. 

 

Debbie Ottaviano, 126 E 5th Street: expressed her support of the application, the need for 

more businesses in Palisade and commended the owners for being responsible people. 

 

Bruce Talbott 3778 Horse Mountain Road: gave a philosophical commentary regarding 

local businesses working together and encouraged supporting local start-up businesses. 

 

Rondo Beucheler, 255 E 2nd Street: stressed his opposition to any business going in the 

proposed location due to the lack of sidewalks, defined driveways on the property, and other 

safety measures in the area. 

 

Tim Wedel, 3815 North River Road: raised concerns about outdoor patios, music, and 

alcohol affecting his business, rental properties, and residential neighbors in the area. He also 

stated that he felt alcohol is appropriate with the rental of electric bicycles and paddleboards. 

 

Charles Talbott, 3544 E ½ Road: Existing businesses (wineries, breweries, distilleries, 

and marijuana) have the same safety concerns being brought up by public comments and are still 

allowed to conduct business. 

 

Adam Paulson, 123 Majestic Court: has known the applicant for over ten years and 

believes he is a responsible business owner.  

 

Gail Evans, 126 Majestic Court: traffic along North River Road is dangerous and 

worsens in the summer. She stated that she is not against the business proposal; she is simply 

against the location. 

 

Mayor Mikolai opened the hearing to Board comment. 

 

Town Manager Hawkinson clarified that the safety concerns raised by the Police and Fire Chiefs 

were to the patrons of the business, not the business causing safety problems to the drivers on 

North River Road.  The safety concerns were mitigated by the removal of the outdoor sitting 

area. Staff’s concerns regarding lack of defined driveway could be addressed by requiring a 

fence or other measures that would define the entrance/exit points, which should be done 

regardless of the type of business located in the property. 

 

Trustee Somerville stated that he is a reluctant supporter of this application. The quantity 

of traffic will not increase due to a liquor license, nor will it increase the amount of liquor being 

consumed on the river. The responsibility of limiting alcohol consumption will rest on the 

business owner and staff, and during the liquor license renewal process, local residents will bring 

forward any indiscretions. 

 



 

 

Trustee L’Hommedieu feels the business plan is a unique idea but also understands the 

surrounding residents' concerns.  

 

Mayor Pro-Tem Chase asked if the staff has any immediate plans to address the safety 

concerns on North River Road? Town Manager Hawkinson stated that plans to address 

sidewalks on North River Road are on staff’s priority list. Mayor Pro-Tem Chase echoed Trustee 

Somerville’s comments about traffic and alcohol consumption. She stressed the importance of 

addressing the ingress/egress of the business and property. 

 

Trustee Turner also mirrored Trustee Somerville and Mayor Pro-Tem Chase’s comments 

and added questions regarding if customers could come into the shop just for a beer (without 

renting a paddleboard, etc.) and if alcohol sales would be allowed before customers go on the 

river. 

 

Trustee Maxwell reiterated previous Board comments and suggested putting restrictions 

on the amount of alcohol served per customer, restrictions that only rental customers can 

purchase alcohol, and she asked the applicant what time they propose beginning alcohol sales. 

 

Town Attorney Jim Neu stated that the Board COULD impose the suggested restrictions; 

however, enforcement would be near impossible.  

 

Discussions with the Board addressed that most liquor license reviews are done administratively; 

however, the Board could make a condition that this renewal application be brought before them 

for approval. 

 

The applicant addressed the Board’s questions stating that they can put up additional signage for 

traffic flow, hours of operation proposed are 3:00 pm – 7:00 pm, and he is not looking to market 

his business as a bar for outside clientele. The plans for the beer in wine are for sale after the 

customer’s event, not before.  

 

Property owner Gary Miller addressed the new lease and expectations of the applicant.  

 

Motion #3 by Trustee Somerville, seconded by Mayor Pro-Tem Chase to approve the application 

for a beer and wine liquor license as applied for by Danny Tebbenkamp at 3816 North River Road 

with the conditions that a fence is put up along the property line to define the ingress/egress 

(driveway), serving hours will be limited to 3:00 pm – 7:00 pm and the Board will review the 

license renewal in one year. 

 

A roll call vote was requested. 

Yes: Trustee Turner, Trustee Somerville, Mayor Pro-Tem Chase, Trustee Carlson, Trustee 

L’Hommedieu, Trustee Maxwell, Mayor Mikolai 

No:  

Absent:  

 

Motion carried. 

 

Mayor Mikolai closed the public hearing at 7:32 pm and called for a five-minute recess. 

 

PUBLIC HEARING II 

PRO 2021-7 – CUP for a Drive-Through Restaurant 

Mayor Mikolai opened the public hearing at 7:40 pm. 



 

 

 

Community Development Director (CDD) Brian Rusche reviewed his staff report citing the 

approval criteria: 

 

In order to approve a conditional use permit, the Board of Trustees must make certain findings of 

the request: 

1. The application will not materially endanger public health or safety if located where it is 

proposed and developed according to the plans as submitted and approved. 

The drive-through restaurant would be located adjacent to an existing auto-oriented 

use and accessible via a public street, built to current development standards. The 

drive-through window is located on the west side of the building, next to an existing 

semi-truck parking lot and fueling station. The window location provides sufficient 

queuing for automobiles (a total of 10 vehicles), as required by Section 10.01.F.1 – 

Off-street stacking requirements. Sufficient parking is provided - based on the square 

footage of the restaurant (using Table 10.1), a minimum of 20 spaces is required (1 

per 100 sq. ft. of floor area), and 29 spaces are provided. In addition, the drive-

through exit is physically separated from the rest of the parking lot and the patio 

area, and bicycle parking is also provided. 

 

In granting approval of a conditional use permit, the Board of Trustees may impose 

reasonable conditions which serve to assure that the conditional use permit does not 

endanger public health or safety. Staff is recommending that a pedestrian walk be 

constructed from the public sidewalk on the north side of Wine Valley Road to the 

primary entrance of the restaurant (as was required of the Golden Gate convenience 

store). This requirement, if adopted, would not conflict with the proposed drive-

through exit and would only impact one parking space while providing a well-defined 

place for pedestrians (and bikes) to access the business. 

 

2. That the application meets all required specifications and conforms to the standards and 

practices of sound land use planning and other applicable regulations. 

The application conforms to practices of sound land use planning. Drive-through 

restaurants, particularly during the pandemic, serve the needs of local and regional 

customers who are unable to physically enter a traditional sit-down restaurant due to 

social-distancing requirements and mandatory public health closures. It is 

anticipated that demand for this use will continue regardless of the current public 

health orders. The proposed restaurant, taken as a whole, provides several 

alternatives for people to access its business. The applicant notes that “Restaurant 

type uses, including drive-thru [sic], are typical in commercial business areas, 

especially when near major transportation systems and interstate highway 

interchanges.” 

 

The design of the proposed restaurant is unlike a typical “fast-food” establishment. 

The low-rise building utilizes earth-tone colors, including brick accents, to ensure 

that it blends into the high-desert landscape. An outdoor patio area (shown on the 

elevations) is provided in front of the restaurant, allowing people to enjoy the 

outdoors during the peak tourist season in Palisade. Xeric landscaping is also 

planned along the street frontage. 

 

3. That the application will not substantially injure the value of adjoining or abutting 

property and will not be detrimental to the use or development of adjacent properties or 

other neighborhood uses. 



 

 

The property is currently a vacant commercial lot and has been vacant for some 

time. The development of the Golden Gate convenience store has undoubtedly 

increased the value of the remaining undeveloped commercial property due to the 

construction of public infrastructure. The establishment of a complementary use to 

the gas station will only increase the value of the remaining commercial parcel. 

 

The nearest residential property to the east (owned by Mr. Voorhees, who, as noted 

earlier, manages the irrigation lines in this neighborhood) is at least 500 feet from 

the proposed drive-through. To the south, the residential Willow Tree Subdivision is 

separated by a canal with roads on both sides, a strip of undeveloped commercial 

property, Wine Valley Road (with future sidewalks on both sides), and at least 120 

additional feet of setback from the back of sidewalk to the drive-through window 

itself. 

 

The applicant has prepared a traffic study and has submitted it to CDOT, who 

controls access and traffic volumes in the vicinity of the I-70, Exit 42 interchange, for 

review and approval. The projected traffic volumes at the intersection of Elberta 

Avenue and Wine Valley Road generated by the existing Golden Gate convenience 

store (who constructed the new intersection) and the proposed drive-through 

restaurant, as well as the soon-to-be-completed Peach Shack, could increase to the 

point of 10% higher than the level anticipated (and approved) by CDOT in 2017, 

which is less than the threshold (20% increase) used by CDOT to require additional 

physical improvements to the intersection. 

 

4. That the application will not adversely affect the adopted plans and policies of the Town 

or violate the character of existing standards for development of the adjacent properties. 

The Comprehensive Plan (2007) predates the incorporation of the subject property 

into the Town limits. Nevertheless, it notes in Desired Future Condition – Policy 7: 

“For the area near I-70 Exit 42, encourage commercial development on vacant or 

undeveloped land that is consistent with preserving the agricultural character and an 

attractive entry into Palisade.” 

 

Prior to the annexation of the property in 2017, Mesa County had designated this 

area around Exit 42 as commercial, but it had historically been underutilized, and 

there does not appear to be any agricultural production present in the decade 

between the 2007 Comprehensive Plan and the 2017 annexation and development of 

the Golden Gate convenience store, based upon a review of available aerial photos. 

 

The application complies with the intent of the Hospitality Retail zoning district by 

providing retail development in the vicinity of Exit 42 in an environment compatible 

with the character of existing land uses. 

 

Planning Commission recommended conditions: 

1) A pedestrian walk be constructed from the public sidewalk on the north side of Wine 

Valley Road to the entrance of the restaurant. 

2) A Site Plan shall be approved by the Community Development Director prior to the 

issuance of a Planning Clearance/Building Permit for the proposed restaurant. 

3) The extension of public infrastructure in Wine Valley Road shall be completed to the 

property line of Lot 2, Wine Valley Subdivision, prior to issuance of a Certificate of 

Occupancy (CO) for the restaurant. 



 

 

4) Any improvement at the intersection of Elberta Avenue and Wine Valley Road required 

by the Colorado Department of Transportation (CDOT) after a review of the completed 

traffic study will be the responsibility of the applicant and not the Town of Palisade. 
 

Mark Austin with Austin Civil Group in Grand Junction gave a brief review of the revised plan 

presented to the Board.  

 

Mayor Mikolai opened the hearing to public comment. 

 

James Sanders, 451 Wine Valley Road: explained that the Golden Gate Gas Station 

development increased his business no less than four-fold. He feels that franchise developments should 

be encouraged along I-70. 

 

Mayor Mikolai opened the hearing to Board comment. 

 

 Mayor Pro-Tem Chase stated that her understanding was that this application was 

previously denied because a drive-through does not match the surrounding area's character and 

asked staff and the applicant how that has now changed? She went on to review articles and 

reports of negative impacts drive-throughs have regarding climate change.  

 

 Trustee Somerville: commented that COVID doesn’t impact this application as more and 

more businesses are opening and no longer need social distancing. 

 

 Trustee Turner: stated she feels the application meets the four requirements in the Land 

Development Code and matches the surrounding area’s character as it is next to a gas station. 

 

 Trustee L’Hommedieu: echoed Trustee Turner’s comments, and she supports the 

application. 

 

 Trustee Maxwell: felt the previous presentation was unclear and is glad to have a second 

opportunity to consider the application. 

 

 Mayor Mikolai: supported the application and said Palisade has multiple drive-throughs 

in Town and understands that while COVID may not be a current threat, but a drive-through may 

help this business in a future pandemic. 

 

The applicant Jim Cagle agreed about looking to a future pandemic as one of the reasons for 

wanting a drive-through at this location, and he described the drive-through process as a 

speechless touch screen experience.   

 

Skip Hudson with Turnkey Consulting wanted to clarify that the restaurant will not open until 

10:00 am, and the afternoon peak hour between4:00pm – 6:00 pm will see about 31-32 cars enter 

and exit the restaurant. 

 

Motion #4 by Trustee Turner, seconded by Trustee L’Hommedieu to approve PRO 2021-7 – CUP 

for a Drive-Through Restaurant with staff and Planning Commission recommendations on the 

grounds that the application meets the criteria required in the Palisade Land Development Code. 

 

A roll call vote was requested. 

Yes: Trustee L’Hommedieu, Trustee Maxwell, Mayor Mikolai, Trustee Turner 

No: Trustee Somerville, Mayor Pro-Tem Chase, Trustee Carlson 

Absent:  



 

 

 

Motion carried. 

 

Mayor Mikolai closed the public hearing at 8:10 pm. 

 

 

NEW BUSINESS 

Ruedi Reservoir Water Use Agreement with Colorado Water Trust  

Town Manager Hawkinson reviewed her staff report, reiterating that this agreement was 

approved in 2020, and Colorado Water Trust is making the same request and offers to purchase 

the Town’s water in Ruedi Reservoir to be released this summer or fall as determined by 

conditions for the fish in the river. 

 

Motion #5 by Trustee Somerville, seconded by Mayor Pro-Tem Chase to direct the Town Manager 

to enter into an agreement with Colorado Water Trust for water use from Ruedi Reservoir. 

 

A roll call vote was requested. 

Yes: Mayor Pro-Tem Chase, Trustee Carlson, Trustee L’Hommedieu, Trustee Maxwell, Mayor 

Mikolai, Trustee Turner, Trustee Somerville 

No:  

Absent:  

 

Motion carried. 

 

Environmental Study for USDA Grant  

Town Manager Hawkinson explained that staff is working with the USDA grant/loan program, 

and a requirement of the application is to perform an environmental and cultural study. This 

study will take 4-6 months. 

 

J-U-B Engineers have submitted a Scope of Work and fee for the Environmental & Cultural 

Assessment with the cost of $57,000. 

 

Motion #6 by Mayor Pro-Tem Chase, seconded by Trustee Somerville to direct the Town Manager 

to enter into a contract with J-U-B Engineers to provide an Environmental & Cultural Assessment. 

 

A roll call vote was requested. 

Yes: Trustee Carlson, Trustee L’Hommedieu, Trustee Maxwell, Mayor Mikolai, Trustee Turner, 

Trustee Somerville, Mayor Pro-Tem Chase 

No:  

Absent:  

 

Motion carried. 

 

OPEN DISCUSSION 

Trustee Turner stated that she and Trustee Maxwell have been investigating different 

opportunities for broadband services to Town and will bring more information to the Board when 

available. 

 

Trustee Somerville recognized the passing of long-time Palisade resident Tim Lincoln, and all 

agreed he will be missed. 

 



 

 

Mayor Pro-Tem Chase commented on the state of and lack of BBQ grills at Riverbend Park. 

 

Trustee L’Hommedieu complimented all of the improvements to Riverbend Park and observed 

how wonderful it looks. 

 

Trustee Maxwell agreed with Trustee L’Hommedieu and noted that there is a spot by the lagoons 

that would make a great beachfront area by the river. She also suggested placing more bicycle 

racks around Town due to the Plung opening this summer. 

 

COMMITTEE REPORTS 

Board members briefly explained the various meetings they had recently attended.  

 

Trustee Maxwell resigned from the Chamber of Commerce Board, and the consensus of the Board 

is to appoint a new member at the May 25, 2021, regular meeting. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

Motion #10 by Mayor Pro-Tem Chase, seconded by Trustee Somerville to adjourn the meeting at 

8:35 pm. 

 

A voice vote was requested. 

Motion carried unanimously. 

 

 

X
Greg Mikolai

Mayor

 

X
Keli L. Frasier

Town Clerk

 



 

 

 
 

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE 

PALISADE PLANNING COMMISSION 

341 W 7th Palisade Civic Center 

(Also Virtual Participation Via ZOOM) 

May 18, 2021 

  

The regular meeting of the Planning Commission for the Town of Palisade was called to order at 6:04 

pm by Chairman Parker with Commissioners present: Harbaugh, Hull, Wheeler, Prinster, Hamilton and 

Curry attended via Zoom. A quorum was declared. Also, in attendance were Community Development 

Director Brian Rusche and Town Clerk, Keli Frasier. 

 

AGENDA ADOPTION 

Motion #1 by Commissioner Hull, seconded by Commissioner Harbaugh, to approve the Agenda as 

presented. 

 

A voice vote was requested. 

Motion carried unanimously. 

 

ANNOUNCEMENTS and PRESENTATIONS 

Community Development Director Brian Rusche announced Farmer’s Market will open Sunday, June 6th. 

Mr. Rusche stated the mobile vaccine bus will be at the Community Center parking lot on May 28th from 

10:00am to 6:00pm.  

 

MINUTES 

Motion #2 by Commissioner Prinster, seconded by Commissioner Hamilton, to approve the Minutes of 

May 4th, 2021. 

 

A voice vote was requested. 

Motion carried unanimously. 

 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

None 

 

PUBLIC HEARING 

PRO 2021-8 – Text Amendments to the Land Development Code Table 6.1 – Use Table  

 

 

 



 

 

STAFF PRESENTATION 

Community Development Director Brian Rusche displayed the Use Table from the LDC and explained 

that since the beginning of 2021, there have been a few commercial spaces that have come open for 

lease on Third Street and Bower Avenue that have spurred staff to review whether the uses allowed in 

these areas fit with the desires of the Town. Specifically, there is a limited amount of retail/restaurant 

space available on Third and Main Street, the lack of which could be detrimental to the marketing of 

Palisade as a tourist destination. In addition, the anticipated relocation of the Food Bank of the Rockies 

warehouse has prompted an evaluation of the warehouse use category within the Town.  

As a result of this review, two primary changes have been identified to Table 6.1 (Use Table) that can be 

summarized as follows:  

1) Warehouse and freight movement has been reclassified as a Conditional Use. The intent is to give the 

Town the opportunity to restrict the number of trucks utilizing such a facility to a number that can be 

reasonably accommodated on Town streets.  

2) Office uses within the Town Center zone have been limited to only the upper-story of buildings. The 

intent is to reserve the street level space for uses that would promote shopping and dining within the 

Town Center and, by extension, generate sales tax revenue for the Town.  

3) Other changes that clean up existing uses and/or are consistent with the two goals stated above.  

 

Mr. Rusche added that it is important to note that this change does not affect any of these uses which may 

already exist under the current code (prior to adoption of these amendments) and/or approval by the Town. 

Instead, it is part of an ongoing effort to clarify and refine the Code so that staff can better respond to 

business inquiries regarding these uses that reflect the desires of the community. Any existing use that 

would be affected by these changes would be categorized as legal nonconforming and be subject to the 

standards of Section 12.03 – Nonconforming Uses.  

 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

None 

 

COMMISSIONER DISCUSSION 

Commissioner Prinster asked about the Chamber of Commerce location and noted that tourists would not 

want to walk upstairs for information. Rusche stated that they would not be affected because they are 

already existing, but with the code change, future office/business such as the Chamber, would have to be 

located in the upper floor. Commissioner Hull expressed concern that if medical offices have to be 

upstairs, the building would have to be ADA compliant. Mr. Rusche reminded the Commissioners that 

this only applies in TC which is a limited part of the downtown. Mr. Rusche then displayed a zoning map 

to illustrate where the TC parcels are located. Mr. Rusche explained how current businesses are considered 

“existing non-conforming.”  

 

Commissioner Harbaugh noted that Short Term Vacation Rentals (STVR) are not allowed in TC and a 

Bed and Breakfast is allowed. Mr. Rusche explained that the Short Term Vacation Rental is a more recent 

addition to the code and there is a cap that has been reached. In addition, although allowed by code, there 

are no Bed and Breakfast businesses currently in the TC zone district. Commissioner Harbaugh asked to 

eliminate the “permitted” status of the Bed and Breakfast in the TC zone since STVRs are not allowed. 



 

 

 

Commissioner discussion continued regarding minor utility, conditional use permits and marijuana 

cultivation in the TC zone district. Mr. Rusche explained that this proposal is to make a few changes to 

the Land Use Table that have been identified, but not to consider all possible changes to all uses at this 

time.  

 

Motion #3 by Commissioner Prinster and seconded by Commission Wheeler, to approve item PRO 2021-

8 – Text Amendments to the Land Development Code Table 6.1 – Use Table with a  recommendation 

to remove “Bed and Breakfast” as a permitted use in the TC zone district.  

 

A roll call vote was requested and the vote on the motion was as follows:  

 

YES: Chairman Parker, Commissioners: Prinster, Hamilton, Harbaugh, Hull, Curry and 

Wheeler 

NO:  None 

ABSENT: None 

 

The motion passed unanimously.  

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 

Motion #4 by Commissioner Hamilton and seconded by Commission Hull, to adjourn.  

 

The motion passed unanimously 

 

The meeting was adjourned at 6:40 pm. 

 

 

X
Riley Parker

Planning Commission Chairman

  

X
Lydia Reynolds

Planning Technician
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Meeting Date: May 25, 2021 

Presented By: Brian Rusche, Community Development Director  

Department: Planning 

Re: Text Amendments to the Land Development Code 

 

SUBJECT:  PRO-2021-8 – TEXT AMENDMENTS TO THE LAND DEVELOPMENT CODE 

TABLE 6.1 – USE TABLE 

SUMMARY:   Recently, there have been a few commercial spaces that have come open for 

lease on Third Street and Bower Avenue that have spurred staff to review whether the uses 

allowed in these areas fit with the desires of the Town.  There is a limited amount of 

retail/restaurant space available on Third and Main Street, the lack of which could be detrimental 

to the marketing of Palisade as a tourist destination.  In addition, the anticipated relocation of the 

Food Bank of the Rockies warehouse has prompted an evaluation of the warehouse use category 

within the Town. 

 

As a result of this review, the following changes have been identified to Table 6.1 (Use Table) 

that can be summarized as follows: 

1) Warehouse and freight movement has been reclassified as a Conditional Use.  The intent 

is to give the Town the opportunity to restrict the number of trucks utilizing such a 

facility to a number that can be reasonably accommodated on Town streets. 

2) Office uses within the Town Center (TC) zone have been limited to only the upper-story 

of buildings.  The intent is to reserve the street level space for uses that would promote 

shopping and dining within the Town Center and, by extension, generate sales tax 

revenue for the Town. 

3) Other changes that clean up existing uses and/or are consistent with the two goals stated 

above. 

4) The Planning Commission discussed bed and breakfast, hotel/motel, and short-term 

vacation rental (STVR) uses within the TC.  Because the STVR have specific parameters, 

the Director recommended not making changes to that use anywhere in the Table at this 

time.  Since there is not currently a bed and breakfast in the TC zone, and hotel/motel is 

an allowed use, the Commission recommended striking Bed and Breakfast from the 

allowed uses in the Town Center zone. 

It is important to note that these changes do not affect any of these uses which already legally 

exist under the current code (prior to adoption of these amendments).  Instead, it is part of an 

ongoing effort to clarify and refine the Code so that staff can better respond to business inquiries 

regarding these uses that reflect the desires of the community.  Any existing use that would be 

affected by these changes would be categorized as legal nonconforming and be subject to the 



 

 

standards of Section 12.03 – Nonconforming Uses. 

 

BOARD DIRECTION:  The Planning Commission conducted a Public Hearing on May 18, 

2021 and the Commission forwards a unanimous recommendation of approval to the Board of 

Trustees, with the removal of Bed and Breakfast from the TC zone as noted above. 

 

 



 

 

PRO 2021-8, TEXT AMENDMENTS TO THE LAND DEVELOPMENT CODE  

TABLE 6.1 – USE TABLE  

SUMMARY 

Recently, there have been a few commercial spaces that have come open for lease on Third Street and Bower 

Avenue that have spurred staff to review whether the uses allowed in these areas fit with the desires of the 

Town.  There is a limited amount of retail/restaurant space available on Third and Main Street, the lack of 

which could be detrimental to the marketing of Palisade as a tourist destination.  In addition, the anticipated 

relocation of the Food Bank of the Rockies warehouse has prompted an evaluation of the warehouse use 

category within the Town. 

As a result of this review, the following changes have been identified to Table 6.1 (Use Table) that can be 

summarized as follows: 

1) Warehouse and freight movement has been reclassified as a Conditional Use.  The intent is to give the 

Town the opportunity to restrict the number of trucks utilizing such a facility to a number that can be 

reasonably accommodated on Town streets. 

2) Office uses within the Town Center (TC) zone have been limited to only the upper-story of buildings.  

The intent is to reserve the street level space for uses that would promote shopping and dining within the 

Town Center and, by extension, generate sales tax revenue for the Town. 

3) Other changes that clean up existing uses and/or are consistent with the two goals stated above. 

4) The Planning Commission discussed bed and breakfast, hotel/motel, and short-term vacation rental 

(STVR) uses within the TC.  Because the STVR have specific parameters, the Director recommended 

not making changes to that use anywhere in the Table at this time.  Since there is not currently a bed and 

breakfast in the TC zone, and hotel/motel is an allowed use, the Commission recommended striking Bed 

and Breakfast from the allowed uses in the Town Center zone. 

It is important to note that these changes do not affect any of these uses which already legally exist under the 

current code (prior to adoption of these amendments).  Instead, it is part of an ongoing effort to clarify and 

refine the Code so that staff can better respond to business inquiries regarding these uses that reflect the desires 

of the community.  Any existing use that would be affected by these changes would be categorized as legal 

nonconforming and be subject to the standards of Section 12.03 – Nonconforming Uses. 

 

LAND DEVELOPMENT CODE 

Table 6.1, Use Table: 

The following is Table 6.1, Use Table, which details the allowable uses allowed under the Land Development 

Code within specified zoning districts.  Impacted sections are highlighted in RED/BOLD TEXT with new 

additions underlined and removals in strikethrough. 

  



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

 



 

   



 

 

Section 4.01.E., Text Amendment Approval Criteria 

In evaluating any proposed amendment of the text of the Land Development Code, the following shall be 

considered: 

1. The extent to which the proposed text amendment is consistent with the remainder of the LDC, including, 

specifically, any purpose and intent statements;  

The proposed text amendment is consistent with the remainder of the LDC. The text amendments simply 

convert some uses permitted by right into conditional uses, allowing for additional review by the Planning 

Commission and Board of Trustees.  Other changes reflect inconsistencies embedded in the code that, if 

changed, would not substantially alter the purpose or intent of the affected zones. 

For reference, a summary of the Town zoning district abbreviations is attached to this report. 

2. The amendment must not adversely affect the public health, safety or general welfare;  

The proposed text amendment would not adversely affect the public health, safety or general welfare; in 

fact, it would allow for a greater review of this question on future projects by the Planning Commission 

and Board of Trustees. 

3. The amendment is necessary because of changed or changing social values, new planning concepts or 

other social or economic conditions in the areas affected;  

The proposed text amendment is specifically designed to address the economic conditions of the Town 

Center area, whereby a shortage of retail and/or restaurant space would impact the tourist draw that 

downtown strives to be.  In addition, the evolution of certain warehouse uses has created additional truck 

traffic through this very downtown area and would benefit from additional review and input by the 

Planning Commission and Board of Trustees to reflect the community’s desires.  

4. The proposed text amendment revises the LDC to comply with state or federal statutes or case law; or  

The proposed text amendment does not go against any state or federal statutes or case law.   

5. The proposed text is found to be consistent with the Town's adopted comprehensive plan. 

The adopted Comprehensive Plan delegates the regulation of individual uses to the Land Development 

Code. The proposed amendment changes the type of review required for some of these uses, and provides 

specific standards for the Town Center zone related to office space.  

RECOMMENDATION 

The Planning Commission conducted a Public Hearing on May 18, 2021 and the Commission forwards a unanimous 

recommendation of approval to the Board of Trustees, with the removal of Bed and Breakfast from the TC zone as noted 

above. 

ATTACHMENTS 

Palisade Zoning Map 

Zoning Abbreviations 
  



 

 

PALISADE ZONING MAP 

 

 
  



 

 

ZONING ABBREVIATIONS



 

 

 
 

 



TOWN OF PALISADE, COLORADO 

ORDINANCE NO. 2021-06 

 

AN ORDINANCE OF THE TOWN OF PALISADE, COLORADO AMENDING LAND 

DEVELOPMENT CODE SECTION 6.01 USE TABLE AMENDING THE PERMITTED 

AND CONDITIONAL USES AVAILABLE IN VARIOUS ZONE DISTRICT.   

 

 WHEREAS, pursuant to Section 31-23-305, C.R.S., the Board of Trustees may adopt, alter or amend 

zoning and regulations; and  

 

WHEREAS, the Palisade Board of Trustees desires to amend the Land Development Code section 6.01 

Use Table to amend the permitted and conditional uses available in various zone districts; and 

 

WHEREAS, the Town’s Planning Commission has recommended to the Board of Trustees that the 

amendments to the Land Development Code contained in this Ordinance be adopted; and 

 

 WHEREAS, in accordance with Sections 3.02 and 4.01 of the Land Development Code, and Section 31-

23-306, C.R.S., on May 18, 2021 a public hearing was held before the Planning Commission to consider a 

recommendation of an amendment of the Land Development Code to the Board of Trustees as set forth herein, 

following public notice as required by law; and  

  

WHEREAS, in accordance with Sections 3.02 and 4.01 of the Land Development Code, and Section 31-

23-304, C.R.S., on May 25, 2021 a public hearing was held before the Board of Trustees to consider the 

amendment of the Land Development Code as set forth herein, following public notice as required by law; and  

 

 WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees finds and determines that the amendments to the Land Development 

Code, as contained herein, are necessary and designed for the purpose of promoting the health, safety, 

convenience, order, prosperity and welfare of the present and future inhabitants of the Town of Palisade and are 

consistent with the Town’s Comprehensive Plan and the Town’s other goals, policies and plans. 

  

 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF THE TOWN OF 

PALISADE, COLORADO: 

 

Section 1.   The foregoing recitals are incorporated herein as if set forth in full. 

  

Section 2. Land Development Code Section 6.01 Use Table is hereby amended as follows with red 

bold language: 

 



2 

 

 



3 

 

 



4 

 

 



5 

 

 



6 

 

 



7 

 

 
 



8 

 

 INTRODUCED, READ, PASSED, ADOPTED AND ORDERED PUBLISHED at a regular meeting 

of the Board of the Trustees of the Town of Palisade, Colorado, held on May 25, 2021. 

 

       TOWN OF PALISADE, COLORADO 

 

 

 By:  ________________________ 

       Greg Mikolai, Mayor 

ATTEST: 

 

 

      

Town Clerk 
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Meeting Date: May 20, 2021 

 

Presented By:  Janet Hawkinson, Town Manager 

 

Re:   Contract amendment to the TAP Grant Highway 6 Sidewalk Project 

 

 

 

SUBJECT:   

 CDOT scheduled to replace and update the ADA ramps along highway 6 in CDOT 

right of way.  Since this scheduling, the Town has been awarded 2 grants for 

construction on Highway 6.  The first grant being the MMOF grant to add landscape 

pedestrian buffers and sidewalks on highway 6 between Iowa and Main.  The Town 

second grant was awarded a $1million dollar grant for sidewalk construction along the 

south frontage road of highway 6. 

 

 Because of these 2 projects occurring now – CDOT is submitting a contract 

amendment, providing $10,000 per ADA ramp to be added to each project.  The ADA 

ramps are determined and outlined in the contract.  The work will occur with the new 

projects to meet the correct grades and designs instead of being done separately. 

 

  

BOARD DIRECTION:  

Direct Town Manager to sign the contract amendment with CDOT. 
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STATE OF COLORADO AMENDMENT 
Amendment #: 1 Project #: TAP M021-001 (23616) & C M021-003 (23955) 

SIGNATURE AND COVER PAGE 
State Agency 
Department of Transportation 

Amendment Routing Number 
20-HA3-XC-03086-M0001

Local Agency 
 TOWN OF PALISADE 

Original Agreement  Routing Number 
20-HA3-XC-03086

Agreement Maximum Amount $1,160,000.00 Agreement Performance Beginning Date 
The later of the effective date or July 30, 2020 

Initial Agreement expiration date 
 May 31, 2030 

THE PARTIES HERETO HAVE EXECUTED THIS AMENDMENT 
Each person signing this Amendment represents and warrants that he or she is duly authorized to execute this 

Amendment and to bind the Party authorizing his or her signature. 
STATE OF COLORADO 
Jared S. Polis, Governor 

Department of Transportation 
 Shoshana M. Lew, Executive Director 

___________________________________________ 
 Stephen Harelson, P.E., Chief Engineer 

Date: _________________________ 

LOCAL AGENCY 
TOWN OF PALISADE 

___________________________________________ 
Signature 

___________________________________________ 
By: (Print Name and Title) 

Date: _________________________ 

LOCAL AGENCY  
(2nd Signature if Necessary) 

___________________________________________ 
Signature 

___________________________________________ 
By: (Print Name and Title) 

Date: _________________________ 

In accordance with §24-30-202 C.R.S., this Amendment is not valid until signed and dated below by the State 
Controller or an authorized delegate. 

STATE CONTROLLER 
Robert Jaros, CPA, MBA, JD 

By:___________________________________________ 
Department of Transportation 

Effective Date:_____________________ 
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1) PARTIES
This Amendment (the “Amendment”) to the Original Agreement shown on the Signature and Cover Page for 
this Amendment (the “Agreement”) is entered into by and between the Local Agency and the State.

2) TERMINOLOGY
Except as specifically modified by this Amendment, all terms used in this Amendment that are defined in the 
Agreement shall be construed and interpreted in accordance with the Agreement.

3) EFFECTIVE DATE AND ENFORCEABILITY
A. Amendment Effective Date
This Amendment shall not be valid or enforceable until the Amendment Effective Date shown on the 
Signature and Cover Page for this Amendment. The State shall not be bound by any provision of this 
Amendment before that Amendment Effective Date, and shall have no obligation to pay the Local Agency for 
any Work performed or expense incurred under this Amendment either before or after the Amendment term 
shown in §3.B of this Amendment
B. Amendment Term
The Parties’ respective performances under this Amendment and the changes to the Agreement contained herein 
shall commence on the Amendment Effective Date shown on the Signature and Cover Page for this Amendment 
and shall terminate on the termination of the Agreement.

4) PURPOSE
Town of Palisade – US 6 Sidewalk Improvement Project including ADA ramps.

5) MODIFICATIONS
a) Combine C M021-003 (23955) with existing project TAP M021-001 (23616).
b) Add $160,000.00 in 100% State Funds with C M021-003 (23955).
c) Increase Total Budgeted Funds of $1,000,000.00 by $160,000.00 to a new Total Budgeted Funds of

      $1,160,000.00.
d) Replace Exhibit C-1 with Exhibit C-2, which is attached hereto.

6) LIMITS OF EFFECT
This Amendment is incorporated by reference into the Agreement, and the Agreement and all prior 
amendments or other modifications to the Agreement, if any, remain in full force and effect except as specifically 
modified in this Amendment.  Except for the Special Provisions contained in the Agreement, in the event of any 
conflict, inconsistency, variance, or contradiction between the provisions of this Amendment and any of the 
provisions of the Agreement or any prior modification to the Agreement, the provisions of this Amendment 
shall in all respects supersede, govern, and control.  The provisions of this Amendment shall only supersede, 
govern, and control over the Special Provisions contained in the Agreement to the extent that this 
Amendment specifically modifies those Special Provisions.  

THE REMAINDER OF THIS PAGE IS INTENTIONALLY LEFT BLANK 
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EXHIBIT C-2 – FUNDING PROVISIONS   TAP M021-001 (23616) 
      C M021-003 (23955) 

A. Cost of Work Estimate
The Local Agency has estimated the total cost the Work to be $1,160,000.00, which is to be funded as follows: 

1. BUDGETED FUNDS

     TAP M021-001 (23616) 
a. Federal Funds

(80% of Participating Costs)
b. Local Agency Matching Funds

(20% of Participating Costs)

  C M021-003 (23955) 
c. State Funds 

(100% of Participating Costs) 

   $800,000.00 

$200,000.00 

   $160,000.00 

TOTAL BUDGETED FUNDS $1,160,000.00 

2. OMB UNIFORM GUIDANCE
a. Federal Award Identification Number (FAIN): TBD 
b. Federal Award Date: See Below 
c. Amount of Federal Funds Obligated: $83,084.00 
d. Total Amount of Federal Award:          $800,000.00  

e. Name of Federal Awarding Agency: FHWA 
f. CFDA Number CFDA 20.205 
g. Is the Award for R&D? No 
h. Indirect Cost Rate (if applicable) N/A 

3. ESTIMATED PAYMENT TO LOCAL AGENCY

a. Federal Funds Budgeted   $800,000.00 
b. State Funds Budgeted         $160,000.00 

c. Less Estimated Federal Share of CDOT-Incurred Costs $0.00 

TOTAL ESTIMATED PAYMENT TO LOCAL AGENCY $960,000.00 

4. FOR CDOT ENCUMBRANCE PURPOSES

 TAP M021-001 (23616) 
a. Total Encumbrance Amount  $1,000,000.00  

b. Less ROW Acquisition 3111 and/or ROW Relocation 3109

     C M021-003 (23955) 
c. Total Encumbrance Amount (Only CDOT funds are encumbered)

d. Less ROW Acquisition 3111 and/or ROW Relocation 3109

    $0.00 

$160,000.00  

Net to be encumbered as follows: $1,160,000.00 
Note: Only $103,855.00 in Design funds are currently available.  Additional Design and Construction funds 
will become available after execution of an Option Letter (Exhibit B) or formal amendment. 

    $0.00 



Exhibit C-2 – Page 2 of 3 

WBS Element 23616.10.30 Performance Period Start*/End Date     
May 15, 2020 / October 31, 2022 Design 3020 $103,855.00 

WBS Element 23616.20.10 Performance Period Start*/End Date 
TBD / TBD Const. 3301     $0.00 

  WBS Element 23955.10.30 
Performance Period Start*/End Date 

N/A     /     N/A Design 3020    $0.00 

  WBS Element 23955.20.10 
Performance Period Start*/End Date 

N/A     /     N/A Const. 3301     $0.00  

*For TAP M021-001 (23616) the Local Agency should not begin work until all three (3) of the following
are in place: 1) Phase Performance Period Start Date; 2) the execution of the document encumbering funds
for the respective phase; and 3) Local Agency receipt of the official Notice to Proceed. Any work performed 
before these three (3) milestones are achieved will not be reimbursable.

**For C M021-003 (23955) the Local Agency should not begin work until both of the following are in place: 
1) the execution of the document encumbering funds for the respective phase; and 2) Local Agency receipt
of the official Notice to Proceed. Any work performed before these two (2) milestones are achieved will not
be reimbursable.

B. Matching Funds

TAP M021-001 (23616) 
The matching ratio for the federal participating funds for this Work is 80.00% federal-aid funds to 20.00% 
Local Agency funds, it being understood that such ratio applies only to the $1,000,000.00 that is eligible for 
federal participation, it being further understood that all non-participating costs are borne by the Local Agency at 
100.00%. If the total participating cost of performance of the Work exceeds $1,000,000.00, and additional 
federal funds are made available for the Work, the Local Agency shall pay 20.00% of all such costs eligible 
for federal participation and 100.00% of all non-participating costs; if additional federal funds are not 
made available, the Local Agency shall pay all such excess costs. If the total participating cost of performance of 
the Work is less than $1,000,000.00, then the amounts of Local Agency and federal-aid funds will be decreased 
in accordance with the funding ratio described herein. The performance of the Work shall be at no cost to the 
State. 

C M021-003 (23955) 
The matching ratio for this Work is 100.00% State funds to 0.00% Local Agency funds, it being understood that 
such ratio applies only to the $160,000.00 of total budgeted funds, it being further understood that 
all non-participating costs are borne by the Local Agency at 100.00%. If the total cost of performance of the 
Work is less than $160,000.00, then the amounts of Local Agency and State funds will be decreased in 
accordance with the funding ratio described herein.  

C. Maximum Amount Payable

TAP M021-001 (23616) 
The maximum amount payable to the Local Agency under this Agreement shall be $800,000.00 (for CDOT 
accounting purposes, the federal funds of $800,000.00 and the Local Agency matching funds of $200,000.00 
will be encumbered for a total encumbrance of $1,000,000.00), unless such amount is increased by an 
appropriate written modification to this Agreement executed before any increased cost is incurred. It is 
understood and agreed by the parties hereto that the total cost of the Work stated hereinbefore is the best 
estimate available, based on the design data as approved at the time of execution of this Agreement, and that 
such cost is subject to revisions (in accord with the procedure in the previous sentence) agreeable to the parties 
prior to bid and award.  

The maximum amount payable shall be reduced without amendment when the actual amount of the Local 
Agency’s awarded contract is less than the budgeted total of the federal participating funds and the Local 
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Agency matching funds. The maximum amount payable shall be reduced through the execution of an Option 
Letter as described in Section 7. E. of this contract. 

C M021-003 (23955) 
The maximum amount payable to the Local Agency under this Agreement shall be $160,000.00 (for CDOT 
accounting purposes, the State funds of $160,000.00 will be encumbered, but the Local Agency matching funds of 
$0.00 will NOT be encumbered), unless such amount is increased by an appropriate written modification to this 
Agreement executed before any increased cost is incurred. The total budget of this project is $160,000.00. It is 
understood and agreed by the parties hereto that the total cost of the Work stated herein before is the best estimate 
available, based on the design data as approved at the time of execution of this Agreement, and that such cost is 
subject to revisions (in accord with the procedure in the previous sentence) agreeable to the parties prior to bid 
and award. 

The maximum amount payable shall be reduced without amendment when the actual amount of the Local 
Agency’s awarded contract is less than the budgeted total of the State funds and the Local Agency matching 
funds.  The maximum amount payable shall be reduced through the execution of an Option Letter as described in 
Section 6 of this contract. 

D. Single Audit Act Amendment
All state and local government and non-profit organizations receiving $750,000 or more from all funding 
sources defined as federal financial assistance for Single Audit Act Amendment purposes shall comply with 
the audit requirements of 2 CFR part 200, subpart F (Audit Requirements) see also, 49 C.F.R. 18.20 through 
18.26. The Single Audit Act Amendment requirements applicable to the Local Agency receiving federal funds 
are as follows: 

i. Expenditure less than $750,000
If the Local Agency expends less than $750,000 in Federal funds (all federal sources, not just Highway
funds) in its fiscal year then this requirement does not apply.

ii. Expenditure of $750,000 or more-Highway Funds Only
If the Local Agency expends $750,000 or more, in Federal funds, but only received federal Highway
funds (Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance, CFDA 20.205) then a program specific audit shall be
performed. This audit will examine the “financial” procedures and processes for this program area.

iii. Expenditure of $750,000 or more-Multiple Funding Sources
If the Local Agency expends $750,000 or more in Federal funds, and the Federal funds are from multiple
sources (FTA, HUD, NPS, etc.) then the Single Audit Act applies, which is an audit on the entire
organization/entity.

iv. Independent CPA
Single Audit shall only be conducted by an independent CPA, not by an auditor on staff. An audit is an
allowable direct or indirect cost.
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